28 November 2005

MINUTES OF THE PROCEEDINGS OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD

ON MONDAY 28 NOVEMBER 2005 AT 7.00 PM


In the Chair:
Councillor O McMullan

Members Present:
Councillors M Black, O Black, S Blaney, W J Graham, G Hartin, C McCambridge, A P McConaghy, R D McDonnell, R A McIlroy, M McKeegan, C McShane, C Newcombe. 


Also Present:
Mr R G Lewis, Clerk and Chief Executive





         Mr P Mawdsley, Director of District Services


Mr D Kelly, Chief District Building Control Officer

Mrs E Mulholland, Development Manager
Mr Ryan Moore, Community Relations Officer

Ms McMath, Senior Planning Officer

Mr R White, Chief Building Control Officer

Mr T Stewart, Vision Management
Mrs L McAreavey, Member Services/Clerical Officer

05/26:01
APOLOGIES AND CHAIRMAN’S BUSINESS

Apologies

Apologies were received on behalf of Councillors Harding and McAllister.

Chairman’s Business

Condolences

Councillor McMullan expressed his sympathy on the death of Councillor Harding’s


Mother.  He also offered condolences to the family of Sandy Baird and to Councillor 
Newcombe on the tragic death of his son-in-law.

Councillor Blaney offered Council’s condolences to Councillor McMullan on the death

of his mother.

Councillor McMullan thanked members for all their messages of support.

Councillor McConaghy asked that Council record the loss of George Best.  He stated 

that he was the best footballer in the British Isles if not the world and that he was a

great sportsman who crossed the divide.  He asked that sympathies be sent to his 

family.

This was agreed.

Date of final Council Meeting for December
Councillor McMullan stated that members must choose a date for the final Council 

meeting of December.
After discussion, it was agreed that the final meeting of December would be held on 

19th December.
05/26:02
MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 24 OCTOBER 2005 AND SPECIAL MEETING OF 30 SEPTEMBER 2005
The minutes of the Council Meeting held on Monday 24 October 2005 and 30 September 2005, having been circulated, were taken as read.


After discussion, 



Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,

“That the Minutes of the Council Meeting held on 24 October 2005 and 30 September 2005 be adopted.”

05/26:03
MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES 

North Antrim Transport

In reply to Councillor McIlroy, the Clerk stated that a letter had been received that day regarding North Antrim Transport, but that he was planning to circulate this information at the next meeting.
Festivals
In reply to Councillor McIlroy, the DFA stated that on examination of the financial reports she could not identify any surplus money at present to give to the festivals but that she would continue to monitor the matter.
05/26:04
APPLICATIONS FOR PLANNING PERMISSION
Councillor McMullan welcomed Ms McMath from the Planning Service to the meeting.  

E/2004/0583/O Mr M McFetridge, 116 Tromra Road, Castlegreen, Cushendun.  Location, adjacent to 116 Tromra Road.  Proposed site for single storey dwelling.

Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to unsatisfactory access arrangements.

Councillor McCambridge requested that an office meeting be held for this application under criteria five; this is where the Council considered that all material planning considerations had not been assessed or where the opinion had been made contrary to, or departed from, prevailing planning policy.

This was agreed.

Ms McMath suggested that the agent discussed this matter with Roads Service and stated that if an agreement could be reached there may be no need for the office meeting.

E/2005/0062/F Miss M McDonnell, 155 Glenshesk Road, Armoy, Ballymoney, BT53 8RL.  Location, 180m NE of 155 Glenshesk Road, Armoy.  Proposed new rural 1.5 storey dwelling and garage.

There were no objections to the above application, it was recommended for approval.

E/2005/0064/F  Mr J Curry, Glebe, Rathlin Island, BT54 6RT.  Location, Bayview (site directly adjacent to NW boundary of 3 Bayview Road), Glebe, Rathlin Island.  Proposed erection of 3 No. Semi-detached buildings (providing 6 No. residential dwellings).

Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to no need in CPA, lack of integration/prominence, erosion of rural character, ribbon development, unsatisfactory access arrangements, contrary to PPS6, contrary to Joint Ministerial Statement (JMS) and Draft Northern Area Plan (DNAP) – prematurity and impact on DNAP designations and inappropriate design in AONB.

Councillor McMullan stated that Ms McMath’s predecessor did not deal with applications which were contrary to JMS as there was nothing that could be done with these.

Ms McMath stated that an Office Meeting would not alleviate this problem if it was a matter of design.
In reply to Councillor McCambridge, Ms McMath stated that this application would be issued as a refusal.

Councillor McMullan enquired if Planning Service were taking the line that these were all refusals.

In reply, Ms McMath stated that there would be no benefit in going back over these as deferrals to have the same discussion in a months time.

Councillor McShane stated that the DNAP was forcing a backlog of applications, she stated that for an Island community such as Rathlin this would have a profound effect and enquired if there was any special treatment for such communities.
Councillor Blaney enquired if the applications affected by JMS and DNAP were being backlogged he informed members that he had been led to believe that these applications would get another chance.

Councillor McMullan agreed and stated that this was the direction in which they had been directed.  He stated that the refusals were to be kept and then each one was to be looked at in its own right at the end of the DNAP consultation period.
Councillors Blaney and McIlroy stated that they did not agree with some of the reasons displayed for refusal.

Councillor McMullan enquired if a month would be given to allow the applicant to determine the best method of action in this matter.  
Councillor Graham enquired if prematurity would make any difference in the Giant’s Causeway area.  He informed members that various applications had been returned as refusals within the past few months and they had not been stockpiled as suggested.

Ms McMath stated that this would depend upon the application as to whether prematurity was an issue or not.  She informed members that she was not aware of any stockpiling in the office of applications to be referred to at a later date.  In reply to Councillor McMullan, she stated that in these circumstances she would hold the application for two weeks to allow for refusal or withdrawal.
Councillor McMullan asked that the Planning Office clarify the situation for members on these applications as soon as possible.

E/2005/0217/O  Mr McQuaid, 62 Torr Road, West Torr, Ballycastle.  Location, land approximately 300m NW of 62 Torr Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed site of retirement dwelling.

Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to unacceptable case of need, unacceptable visual impact of proposed access and unacceptable access arrangements.
Councillor McCambridge requested that an office meeting be held for this application under criteria five; this is where the Council considered that all material planning considerations had not been assessed or where the opinion had been made contrary to, or departed from, prevailing planning policy.

Councillor McCambridge asked that Roads Service be present at this meeting.

E/2005/0226/F John Henderson Ltd, Wholesale Food Distributors, 9 Hightown Avenue, Newtownabbey.  Location, Spar, 6 Ramoan Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed refurbishment and extension to the existing Spar retail outlet.  Including the demolition of an adjacent dwelling within the site, news shop frontage and a revised car park arrangement.

There were no objections to the above application, it was recommended for approval.

Councillor McMullan asked if this would have a detrimental effect on any other application for retail outlet.

In reply, Ms McMath stated that this would have been investigated.  She stated that the objection had come from a neighbour regarding ventilation noise and signage.  She informed members that Environmental Health had looked into this and the issue had been resolved.
E/2005/0230/F  NIE, Craigavon District, Carn Industrial Estate, Portadown.  Location, 11KV supply (amended route for line, received 7th October 2005)  Proposed 19E Cloughs Road, Cushendall.

E/2005/0242/F Mr J Murray, c/o agent.  Location, junction of Glenville and Ballybrack Road, Cushendall.  Proposed change of house type.

There were no objections to the above two applications, they were recommended for approval.

E/2005/0244/O  Mr A Linnegan, c/o agent.  Location, land to the rear of 143 Causeway Road, Bushmills.  Proposed site 2 Clachan Proposal (replacement dwelling).

Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to being contrary to Joint Ministerial Statement (JMS) and Draft Northern Area Plan (DNAP) – prematurity and impact on DNAP designations, not a replacement category and unacceptable access arrangements.

In reply to Councillor McConaghy, Ms McMath stated that she had not received any further information regarding this application and that because this application was affected by prematurity she would not be able to offer an office meeting.  She stated that this could be looked at as a replacement dwelling subject to the information and that on this basis she would hold this application for one month and that if the information received merited an office meeting then this would be permitted.
Councillor McConaghy stated that he would ask the agent to forward the relevant information and get in touch with planning.

This was agreed.

E/2005/0260/F Mr McKillop, 69 Middlepark Road, Cushendall.  Location, land off Middlepark Road, (approximately 30m north of No.69), Cushendall.  Proposed erection of dwelling and domestic garage.

E/2005/0261/F Mr & Mrs Cochrane, 3 Moyarget Road, Ballycastle.  Location, land off Middlepark Road, Cushendall, (approx. 30m south of No. 67).  Proposed erection of two storey dwelling.

There were no objections to the above two applications, they were recommended for approval.
Ms McMath stated that there was one objection to both of these applications regarding the retention of beech trees.  She stated that this issue had been resolved with Roads Service and that the approval was based on this.
E/2005/0288/O Mr W McFarlane, 67 Ballinlea Road, Ballycastle.  Location, adjacent to No. 67 Ballinlea Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed site for dwelling renewal of E/2002/0161/O, replacement dwelling.

E/2005/0307/O Mr O Magee, 3 Riverside Crescent, Cushendun.  Location, 132 Tromra Road, Cushendun.  Proposed site for replacement dwelling.

E/2005/0330/O Mr & Mrs McBride, 62 Churchfield Road, Ballyvoy, Ballycastle.  Location, land adjacent to No. 62 Churchfield Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed site for retirement dwelling and detached garage.
E/2005/0339/O Mr T McAllister, 41 Ballyemon Road, Cushendall.  Location, 30a Ballyemon Road, Cushendall.  Proposed site for replacement of 30a Ballyemon Road (approx. 25m NE of present site).

E/2005/0314/F NICIE, 13-19 University Street, Belfast.  Location, temporary school on site adjacent to Whitepark Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed extension to temporary school to form new classroom and internal alterations.

There were no objections to the above five applications, they were recommended for approval.

E/2005/0343/F Mr J Black, 57 Churchfield Road, Ballycastle.  Location, land adjacent to 54 Glenshesk Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed replacement of derelict dwelling and outhouses with 3 No. self-catering holiday cottages and 1 No. cottage to facilitate the proposed business.
Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to insufficient case of need in CPA, erosion of rural character, unacceptable design and unacceptable access arrangements.
Councillor O Black requested that an office meeting be held for this application under criteria five; this is where the Council considered that all material planning considerations had not been assessed or where the opinion had been made contrary to, or departed from, prevailing planning policy and that Roads Service be in attendance.
This was agreed.

Councillor McShane stated that there had been at least three letters of support for this application and enquired as to why these had not been mentioned.
Ms McMath stated that she would look into this.

E/2005/0356/F Mr & Mrs McHenry, c/o agent.  Location, lands approx. 350m NE of 134 Whitepark Road, Ballintoy.  Proposed retirement dwelling, including associated landscape, access and parking.
Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to insufficient case of need, lack of integration/prominence, erosion of rural character, unacceptable design, unacceptable access arrangements and contrary to Joint Ministerial Statement (JMS) and Draft Northern Area Plan (DNAP) – prematurity and impact on DNAP designations.
Councillor McConaghy stated that this was one of the applications that were in long before the DNAP and he informed members that the access was deemed to be acceptable at the site meeting.  He stated that the Department of Agriculture had supported this application and he could therefore not understand the insufficient case of need given as a reason for refusal.  He informed members that the applicant and agent were going to appeal.

Councillor McCambridge supported these comments.

E/2005/0374/F McAllister Homes, c/o agent.  Location, 3 Whitehall View, Ballycastle.  Proposed erection of 5 No. 2 bedroom apartments.
Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to;
The proposed development is contrary to Policy SPG-HOU 5 of the Regional 

Development Strategy for Northern Ireland 2025 in that the proposal would be 

inappropriate in scale and design to this area, would represent town cramming and 

would, if approved, lead to significant erosion of the environmental quality, amenity and privacy enjoyed by existing residents.

The proposed development is contrary to Policy QD 1 of ‘Planning Policy Statement 

7-Quality Residential Environments’ in that the proposal would represent over- 

development of the site out of keeping with the surrounding residential area and would 

cause unacceptable damage to the local character, environmental quality and residential 

amenity of the area.

The proposed development, if approved, would set a precedent for further similar 

undesirable residential development in the area.  

The proposal is also contrary to the Joint Ministerial Statement of 31 January 2005 on the grounds of prematurity as the Draft Northern Area Plan 2016, which designates An Area of Opportunity for Apartments in five named coastal settlements, has reached an 

advanced stage of preparation and the cumulative effect of an approval for this proposal, in conjunction with that for other applications for apartment developments outside of the designated areas in the defined settlements would be prejudicial to the outcome of the plan process, in particular:-the location and distribution of apartment development in coastal settlements by pre-determining decisions about the scale and location of new development which should properly be taken through the development plan process.
Ms McMath stated that this application had been twin tracked with application 0373 and she informed members that the objections had referred to loss of privacy, not being in keeping with the outside apartment zone, DNAP and inappropriate size and scale.

Councillor O Black requested that an office meeting be held for this application under criteria five; this is where the Council considered that all material planning considerations had not been assessed or where the opinion had been made contrary to, or departed from, prevailing planning policy.

Ms McMath stated that this application had been affected by prematurity and that this could not be resolved by an office meeting and she informed members that the other application which was twin tracked was going to non-determination appeal.
Councillor McShane stated that she was in agreement with the Planning Service and informed members that this would damage a residential area. 

In reply to Councillor McShane, Ms McMath stated that she could not give a reason why applicants opted for twin tracking but confirmed that the same reasons for refusal were on both files.
Councillor McShane requested that a member of the gallery be permitted to speak regarding this application.

This was permitted.

The member of the Gallery stated that the letters of objections had only gone to one application and not to the other. 

In reply to Ms McMath’s query as to whether the objections were noted for both reference numbers, he stated that he had received two identical letters with one digit of difference and that he had not noticed this.

Ms McMath informed members that she would look into this.

In reply to Councillor McMullan, Ms McMath confirmed that this application would be held for two weeks.
Councillor McMullan asked that in future anyone who would like to speak from the Gallery must apply on the Friday prior to the meeting.

Councillor McIlroy left the meeting at this point.

In reply to Ms McMath, Councillor McMullan requested that members indicate by a vote if they were in agreement with the Planning decision made in this case.

On a vote being taken, there were five in favour, and five against the Planning decision.  There were two abstentions, the Chairman using his casting vote, voted in favour of the planning decision.

E/2005/0396/O Mrs Palmer, 46 Kimpton Road, Blackmore End, Herts.  Location, land to north of Nos 1-6 Glebe Cottages, Rathlin Island.  Proposed holiday accommodation (comprising single storey log cabin style building – approx. 6m x 10m footprint).

Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to insufficient case of need, lack of integration, erosion of rural character, unacceptable design, impact on archaeological remains and contrary to Joint Ministerial Statement (JMS) and Draft Northern Area Plan (DNAP) – prematurity and impact on DNAP designations: settlement limit/supportive landscape setting of world heritage site/policy TOU3.

Councillor McShane left the meeting at this point.
In reply to Councillor McMullan, Ms McMath confirmed that this application would be held for two weeks to allow for withdrawal or refusal.

Councillor McIlroy returned to the meeting.

E/2005/0411/F Mrs A McGinty, 10 Gortaclea Terrace, Cushendall.  Location, 10 Gortaclea Terrace, Cushendall.  Proposed rear single storey extension, kitchen and granny flat.
E/2005/0438/O Mr S Leacock, 127 Moycraig Road, Mosside.  Location, adjacent to No. 127 Moycraig Road, Mosside.  Proposed site for new dwelling.

E/2005/0440/F NEELB, County Hall, Ballymena.  Location, Derganagh House, Rathlin Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed disabled access & bedroom accommodation.

There were no objections to the above three applications, they were recommended for approval.

E/2005/0448/F Ms J Mitchell, c/o agent.  Location, adjacent to 82 Knocknacarry Road, Cushendun.  Proposed erection of 2 storey dwelling.

Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to the proposed development prejudicing the safety and convenience of road users since it would not be possible within the application site to provide adequate sight lines where the proposed access joins Knocknacarry Road.

Councillor O Black requested that an office meeting be held for this application under criteria five; this is where the Council considered that all material planning considerations had not been assessed or where the opinion had been made contrary to, or departed from, prevailing planning policy and asked that Roads Service be in attendance.

This was agreed.

E/2005/0460/F Mr S McBride, c/o agent.  Location, lands adjacent to 28 Fairhead Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed construction of secure, off road, privately owned car park (including CCTV) to provide an improved facility for the traffic generated by the existing rock climbing use at Fairhead cliffs.

Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to unacceptable visual impact on the distinctive character of the AONB.

Councillor McCambridge stated that she was disappointed with this and stated that she knew of a family in the Mourne mountains who had provided this kind of service for climbers.  She requested that an office meeting be held for this application under criteria five; this is where the Council considered that all material planning considerations had not been assessed or where the opinion had been made contrary to, or departed from, prevailing planning policy.
This was agreed.

E/2005/0466/O Mr Donnelly, 35 Lagavara Road, Ballycastle.  Location, adjacent to 35 Lagavara Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed site for 1 single storey dwelling.
E/2005/0478/F McCarthy, 46 Castle Street, Ballycastle.  Location, 46 Castle Street, Ballycastle.  Proposed change of use of shop space to residential with no physical alterations.
There were no objections to the above two applications, they were recommended for approval.

E/2005/0481/F Mr Bailey, 9 Glenview Road, Glenshesk, Ballycastle.  Location, adjacent to 9 Glenview Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed construction of office due to rural diversification.

Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to contrary to policies GB/CPA2 – non residential use in the Green Belt and contrary to IBD7 of Draft PPS4.

Councillor McCambridge requested that an office meeting be held for this application under criteria five; this is where the Council considered that all material planning considerations had not been assessed or where the opinion had been made contrary to, or departed from, prevailing planning policy.

This was agreed.

E/2005/0483/F Mr & Mrs McClure, c/o agent.  Location, 10 Seneril Road, Bushmills.  Proposed extension to dwelling.

E/2005/0484/F NIE, Pennybridge Industrial Estate, Ballymena.  Location, St. Mary’s parish Church Parochial hall and house, adjacent to 28 Chapel Road, Cushendall.

E/2005/0495/F Mr McAuley, c/o agent.  Location, Kilcroagh House, 34a Coolkeeran Road, Armoy.  Proposed replacement dwelling at Kilcroagh house.

E/2005/0496/F Mr & Mrs D Brown, 99 Causeway Road, Bushmills.  Location, 99 Causeway Road, Bushmills.  Proposed extension to dwelling.
There were no objections to the above four applications, they were recommended for approval.

E/2004/0591/O Mr J G McArthur, 170 Glenshesk Road, Doonans, Armoy.  Location, 40m NW of No 162A Glenshesk Road, Cromaghs, Armoy.  Proposed site for dwelling.

E/2005/0051/F N M Developments, 1A Agherton Village, Coleraine Road, Portstewart.  Location, 8 Ballaghmore Road, Bushmills.  Proposed existing single dwelling to be replaced with two storey split level detached dwelling & integral garage (Re-advertisement – amended plans received).

There were no objections to the above two applications, they were recommended for approval.

E/2005/0078/O Mr D McIntyre, 133 Straid Road, Bushmills.  Location, land approximately 130m NW of 95 Red Road, Bushmills.  Proposed site for dwelling and domestic garage.
Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to lack of integration, unacceptable access arrangements and contrary to Joint Ministerial Statement (JMS) and Draft Northern Area Plan (DNAP) – prematurity and impact on DNAP designations.

In reply to Councillor Graham, Ms McMath stated that she was not generally in the practice of holding applications but since she had held the new list she would in this case hold the deferred items also and she agreed to hold this application for two weeks.

Councillor Blaney enquired who held the responsibility for passing bays.  He asked if this fell to the Roads Service if the land was not owned by the applicant.

Councillor McCambridge supported these remarks and stated that she did not see the need for these and asked why they were now so important.
After further discussion, it was agreed to write to Roads Service to ask for clarification on the issue of passing bays in planning applications.

Councillor McShane returned to the meeting at this point.

E/2005/0149/O Mrs Dobbin, 180 Straid Road, Turfahun, Bushmills.  Location, adjacent to 68 Haw Road, Bushmills.  Proposed dwelling and garage.

Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to lack of integration and erosion of rural character.

Councillor McIlroy stated that this outcome was disappointing as this was behind an existing house and asked for two weeks to discuss the matter with the applicant.

Ms McMath stated that she could not hold this application for two weeks but that she would hold it until the end of the week.

It was agreed that this application would be held until 2nd December to allow for withdrawal or refusal.

E/2005/0164/F Ms R Edwards, 34 Ballyvennaght Road, Ballycastle.  Location, 34 Ballyvennaght Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed change of use from self-catering holiday cottage to dwelling house.  

Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to no case of need in a Countryside Policy area.

Councillor McCambridge stated that this was disappointing and asked if the department had considered the personal circumstances of the case.

Ms McMath confirmed that there had been an office meeting and further correspondence.

Councillor Blaney agreed with Councillor McCambridge and stated that this case should be looked at with a sympathetic view.

In reply to Councillor McMullan, Ms McMath stated that all of the information had been considered and that there could be no further office meeting. She confirmed that there was a full group meeting held on this case with the Divisional Planning Manager in attendance.  She suggested that under the circumstances all that she could do was suggest that Council write to the Divisional Planning Manager regarding the matter.
After further discussion,


Councillor McCambridge proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,


“That Council write to the Divisional Planning Manager to ask her to withhold 
refusal until discussion could be held with the applicant in attendance.”

E/2005/0209/O Mr C Craig, 162b Moyarget Road, Ballycastle.  Location, adjacent to 162b Moyarget Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed site for single storey dwelling with suitable accommodation for a disabled person.

Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to insufficient case of need, access to protected route and erosion of rural character.

Councillor McMullan left the meeting at this point.

Councillor Hartin stated that he was disappointed, and informed members that this was a disabled man and that there was a definite case of need.
Ms McMath stated that the site itself was accessing onto a protected route and that this was against the green belt policy.  She informed members that the personal circumstances had been explored and that these were appreciated but that the department felt that these were not site specific.

Councillor McShane left the meeting at this point.

Councillor McCambridge stated that she supported Councillor Hartin’s comments and informed members that this applicant needed to be close to family and that the Planning Service had no idea of the implications of this decision.

Councillor Blaney left the meeting at this point.

Councillor McMullan returned to the meeting.

In reply to Councillor McIlroy, Ms McMath stated that the department felt that a change of siting would not affect the applicant as the applicant’s wife provided all care required and that this would not change.  She stated that this was a difficult application and that Planning Service did not undertake to make these decisions lightly.
Councillor McCambridge stated that the applicant’s wife required support as discussed at the office meeting.

Councillor Blaney returned to the meeting at this point.

After further discussion, Councillor McIlroy requested that this application be held for seven days to allow for a decision to be made on the best way forward.

Councillor McShane returned to the meeting at this point.

It was agreed that this application would be held until 2nd December to allow for withdrawal or refusal.

E/2005/0267/O Mr Dobbin, 180 Straid Road, Bushmills.  Location, land approximately 180m to the front of 180 Straid Road, Bushmills.  Proposed off-site replacement dwelling and garage for 182 Straid Road, Bushmills.  

Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to being contrary to Joint Ministerial Statement (JMS) and Draft Northern Area Plan (DNAP) – no dwelling to be replaced and lack of integration.

After discussion, it was agreed that this application would be held for 7 days to allow for withdrawal.

E/2005/0276/O Mr & Mrs D McKeeman, 87 Carnbore Road, Liscolman, Bushmills.  Location, adjacent to No. 145A  Moycraig Road, Bushmills.  Proposed site for retirement dwelling.

Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to lack of integration, erosion of rural character, unacceptable access arrangements.

Councillor Graham stated that this was not a busy road and only ¼ of a mile long so he could not see why this would be erosion of rural character. He informed members that this was very disappointing and that the applicant was going to appeal.

E/2005/0317/F Mr & Mrs Harrison, 15A Drumalig Road, Lisburn.  Location, schoolhouse, 111 Torr Road, Cushendun.  Proposed change of use and refurbishment of schoolhouse for residential use, including alterations and extensions.
There were no objections to the above application, it was recommended for approval.

E/2005/0372/O Mr H McCurdy, 164 Whitepark Road, Bushmills.  Location, adjacent to No. 164 Whitepark Road, Bushmills.  Proposed site for development of one or more dwellings.

Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to no need demonstrated and contrary to GB/CPA4 in that the building is not of architectural merit.

Councillor Graham stated that this application was to be withdrawn.

E/2005/0441/F Mr Stewart, c/o agent.  Location, 68 Whitepark Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed erection of glass house.

There were no objections to the above application, it was recommended for approval.

In reply to Councillor McDonnell regarding E/2005/0463/F in the appeals dates notified, Ms McMath stated that enforcement notices had been issued with no right of appeal.  She stated that the applicant had submitted seven applications all to non determination of appeal.

Councillor McDonnell stated that mal-administration conditions could be considered in this case due to the conditions not being properly managed.

Councillor McMullan stated that with reference to the apartments discussed at the meeting, if in future something could be given to members prior to the meeting.  He informed members that it was difficult to make a determination when the layout was unknown.

In reply, Ms McMath informed members that drawings were available at the meetings if members wished to refer to these.

After discussion, Ms McMath stated that she was not opposed to this if it helped decision making and asked Council to contact the office if there was anything they wished to see drawings in advance. 

Councillor McMullan referred to the Public Gallery and stated that if any Councillor wished to speak to a member of the public that this should not be done in the Council arena outside of the gallery.

It was agreed that the Office Meetings would be held on 8th December 2005 and that the Planning Service would come back to Council with possible dates for the Office Meetings which required Roads Service to be in attendance as they could not attend on 8th.

Councillor McMullan thanked Ms McMath for attending the meeting.
05/26:05
CHIEF DISTRICT BUILDING CONTROL OFFICER’S REPORT INCLUDING

THE ANNUAL REPORT OF THE CHIEF BUILDING CONTROL OFFICER 
2004/2005

The Chief District Building Control Officer’s Report, having been circulated, was taken as read.

Councillor McMullan welcomed Mr R White, Chief Building Control Officer to the meeting and asked him to present his report.


Mr White referred to his report which had been circulated and stated that he would highlight points of interest to members.


Group Budget


Mr White referred to the Group Budget on page 5 of the report and highlighted the expenditure for 2004/2005.  He informed members that costs were kept within budget for the year.  He stated that the performance indicators were the best comparison of Moyle’s figures and informed members that there had been a steady improvement.  He stated that this was due to the efforts of the Chief District Building Control Officer and his staff and informed members that these were excellent figures, among the best in Northern Ireland and that this was to be congratulated.


Negotiations with Valuation and Lands Agency


Mr White referred to page 7 of the report and stated that this included information on negotiations with the Valuation and Lands Agency.  He stated that for some years the VLA had been working with Building Control Departments around Northern Ireland with a view to improving the collection of information about new buildings and alterations to existing buildings.  He stated that the object of this was to speed up the valuation processes that trigger rating assessments and consequently increase the income for Councils from rates.

He informed members that the VLA had now proposed to further develop co-operation in other areas of collecting data and that a trial had been successfully completed with Belfast City Council to extend data collection to all buildings covered by the Building Regulations.  He informed members that he had been part of a small group that met with officials from VLA to negotiate for the extension of these arrangements to all Councils and that further details of this matter including costs for surveys by VLA would be brought back to Council.


New Building Regulations

Mr White stated that during the year the Department of Finance and Personnel had issued consultation documents on proposed changes to the Building Regulations including; Part E, Fire and Safety, and Technical Booklet E, Part L, Heat producing applicances, and Technical Booklet L and Part F, Energy Conservation, and Technical Booklet F.


He informed members that the most significant changes had been under Energy Conservation and that comments on all of these had been circulated to each Council in the group.


Building Warranty Scheme


Mr White referred to page 9 of the report and stated that agreement had been reached with the Construction Employers Federation about Building Control involvement in a warranty scheme for commercial buildings.  He pointed out that this scheme aimed to provide an insurance backed guarantee against structural defects for the owners of new commercial buildings and that the Building Warranty Scheme had been launched by Construction Employers Federation in the latter part of 2004. 

Study Tour to Sweden

Mr White referred to page 10 of the report and informed members that members of the group committee participated in a study tour to Sweden in March 2005.  He stated that the purpose was to study building practices in that country and particularly those relating to the construction of high quality, thermally efficient buildings.  He informed members that some of these structures were so well insulated that they required no heating at all.


Mr White informed members that some of the Swedish experts had been invited to speak at the forthcoming convention in November.


Mr White stated that this concluded his report to Council.

Councillor McMullan thanked Mr White for his presentation and stated that members were impressed by the work the group was undertaking.  He informed members that he was particularly impressed by the ‘Safe and Sound’ booklet for Primary Schools and asked that the Chief Building Control Officer circulate copies of this to elected members.


This was agreed.


Councillor McCambridge offered her congratulations to the Building Control Department and to Mr Kelly for all their hard work.


All members wished to be associated with these comments.


Application for Grant of Amusement Permit


The CDBCO stated that and application had been received for Grant of an Amusement Permit by Mr J McLaughlin, Portballintrae for his premises at 106 Main Street, Bushmills.

After discussion, it was agreed to grant the application for an Amusement Permit from Mr J McLaughlin, subject to PSNI comments.


Scaffolding at Bridge Street/Shore Street, Cushendall

The CDBCO stated that a letter had been sent to Mr T A Hunter, Section Engineer for the DOE Roads Service, as requested by Council at its previous meeting on 24th October 2005, in respect of the above matter.  

He stated that a copy of a letter was supplied for members which had been received from R Robinson & Sons, Architects, who were acting for Mr C McCann, the applicant, which they had sent to the Building Contractors, E Kearney & Son, following a site meeting with the Section Engineer, from Roads Service. 
The CDBCO stated that the contractors were required to carry out work necessary to make this scaffold area safe but as yet this had not been done.

Councillor McConaghy left the meeting at this point.

In reply to Councillor McMullan, the CDBCO stated that he was not familiar with Roads Service legislation regarding enforcement action in this case.

Councillor McConaghy returned to the meeting.

After further discussion, it was agreed that the CDBCO would enquire from the Roads Service, the possible methods of enforcement for Dangerous scaffolding.
Addendum to the Chief District Building Control Officers Report


Application for the Registration of a Society

The CDBCO stated that an application had been received from the Corrymeela Community for the Registration of a Society.


After discussion, it was agreed to grant the application for the Registration of a Society received from the Corrymeela Community, Ballycastle, subject to PSNI comments.


After discussion,




Councillor Graham proposed,



Seconded by Councillor McConaghy and resolved,




“That the Chief District Building Control Officer’s Report be adopted.”

05/26:06
ENVIRONMENTAL HEALTH DEPARTMENT’S REPORT


The Environmental Health Department’s Report, having been circulated, was taken as read.

BPEO

The DDS stated that this matter was discussed at the recent Waste Management Working Group without a firm endorsement being made of the scheme.  He informed members that it was important that acceptance of the NI BPEO was agreed on a Group basis as it would form the basis for the proposed Waste Management Plan. He pointed out that without agreement, the Group would have to carry out its own BPEO assessment which would be both time-consuming and expensive.

The DDS stated that in order to progress the issue RPS, the Group’s Consultants, had suggested that the most appropriate way forward would be to recognise the importance of the BPEO as a province-wide basis for achieving compliance with the EU landfill directive targets, but retaining the Group’s independence to seek alternative technologies to meet these targets.

He informed members that he recommended approval of the above course of action.

After discussion, it was agreed that the course of action as outlined by the NI BPEO would be undertaken.


Councillor McShane left the meeting at this point.
North Western Group Meetings
The DDS stated that Council were under instruction from the Environment and Heritage Service to produce the next stage of their Waste Management Plan by June 2006.  He informed members that this deadline included a 12 week consultation period and that Draft Plans must be agreed by Council in February 2006.

He stated that in order to meet this timetable the following meetings have been arranged; Wednesday 14th December, Committee Meeting in Magherafelt and Wednesday 11th January, all elected members in Limavady.

The DDS stated that this was for information purposes but that he would encourage NW Group representatives and all Councillors to attend the above meetings.
Warm Homes Scheme

The DDS stated that the latest quarterly report from the EAGA Partnership who administer the Warm Homes Scheme, showed that  total of 234 homes have had insulation measures fitted and 101 homes have had heating systems fitted.  He informed members that a total of £415,566.73 had been spent in the Moyle area.

He stated however, fuel poverty was still an issue in the Moyle area, and that grants were available for householders in the following categories; those with a child under 16 and in receipt of a range of benefits, those in receipt of certain disability related benefits, those over 60 and are in receipt of rent rebate, housing benefit, pension credit, income-based job seekers allowance.  He informed members that groups one, two and three could receive grants for insulation work and group three could receive grants for conversion/installation of central heating. He pointed out that these grants were essentially 100% funding of the necessary works.

The DDS stated that Staff from the Environmental Health Department had been made aware of the availability of these grants so that they could advise people they come across in their day-to-day duties and pointed out that Members may wish to advise constituents they feel may qualify to contact the EAGA Partnership on 0800 181667.

Councillor McCambridge congratulated those who had pursued this and stated that this must have made a great difference to them.

The DDS agreed and stated that people could get a whole new Central Heating system.

In reply to Councillor M Black, it was agreed that the DDS would look into obtaining leaflets regarding the Warm Homes Scheme for members.

Councillor McShane returned to the meeting.
Bonfires at Drumawillan

The DDS stated that correspondence had been received from Northern Ireland Electricity, Northern Ireland Housing Executive and Roads Service regarding Bonfires at Drumawillan. He informed members that NIE and NIHE would be willing to meet Councillors but that Roads Service had no interest in the matter as the area in question had not been adopted.

He recommended that a date for a site meeting be set.
Councillor Hartin left the meeting at this point.

After discussion, it was agreed that the site meeting would take place on Thursday 15th December at 2:00pm.

Councillor Graham left the meeting at this point.

Staffing of the Environmental Health Department

Food Service

The DDS stated that as members may recall, the Food Service of the Council was audited by the Food Standards Agency.  He informed members that an action plan was drawn up following the audit and that all of the substantive matters raised in the action plan had been addressed, with the exception of the identified staff shortfall.

He stated that the Department’s Food Service Plan showed that a further 0.3 - 0.4 FTE of a member of staff was required to meet the Council’s enforcement responsibilities and that under the Food Safety Order, the Agency was concerned that no progress has been made to meet this shortfall.

Health and Safety
The DDS stated that the Council had a duty under Article 20 of the Health and Safety at Work (NI) Order 1978, to make adequate arrangements for the enforcement of the relevant statutory provisions.

He informed members that mandatory guidance had also been received from the Health & Safety Executive (NI) that required the Council to prepare a Health and Safety Plan which was broadly similar to the Food Service Plan required by the FSA.  He stated that this guidance required that Council make adequate provision for reactive, as well as pro-active, work in this plan and it was anticipated that further mandatory guidance would be issued which required third party audit.  He stated that this audit was likely to be submitted to HSE(NI) for their scrutiny and that this would likely lead to an intervention by HSE(NI) similar to that by the FSA. 

The DDS stated that a recent audit of the Health and Safety function by Northern Group Systems had shown a staff deficit of the order of 0.5 of an officer.  He pointed out that the number of premises per Health and Safety Officer in Moyle is 1772, compared to an average of 794 in the other nine Councils in the Group.

He stated that as discussed previously, the Local Government (NI) Order 2005 would introduce emergency planning duties to Councils and stated that there would be significant implications for the department.

The DDS stated that this staff shortage was mentioned at last year’s rates meeting, but not included in estimates and that there is therefore an identified staff shortfall of 1 person taken over these 3 areas.  He informed members that the FSA would certainly be requiring an explanation if this shortfall was not addressed and that the Council was statutorily required to provide an adequate number of inspections to enforce Health and Safety legislation.

Councillor Graham returned to the meeting at this point.
In reply to Councillor M Black, the DDS confirmed that there was a lot of pressure on the Section.

In reply to Councillor McIlroy, the DDS stated that the requirement for the two sections would equate to a full time officer and suggested that a recently qualified officer could be recruited for some months of the year.

The Clerk stated that he appreciated members comments but that there was concern regarding this situation.  He informed members that Council had been informed that staff were required and if an enquiry were ever needed this would be highlighted.  He stated that the onus was on the elected representatives to make a decision. 

After further discussion, it was agreed that a letter would be written to the minister regarding the issue of funding for staffing of the Environmental Health Department for Food Service and Health and Safety but that this issue would be addressed again at the Rates Estimates Meeting.

Home Accident Prevention Officer

The DDS stated that members would be aware of the excellent service done by Gerry Higgins and his colleagues from Coleraine, Ballymoney and the Causeway Trust in developing the Hazard House.  He informed members that this was grant-aided and in response to the Regional Home Accident Prevention Strategy, which highlighted that over 40% of all accidents occur in the home.

He stated that potential funding to the tune of £9,000 per annum for the next three years had been obtained from the IFH Partnership to build on this good work and contribute positively to the strategy.  He pointed out that this post would require match funding from the Councils.

The DDS stated that the role of the Home Accident Prevention Officer would be to raise awareness across the Ballymoney, Coleraine and Moyle partnership area regarding accidents in the home, provide advice and support to local community organisations wishing to take positive action to reduce the risks of accidents occurring and ensure that there is better communication and co-ordination between local agencies and organisations in the delivery of home accident prevention initiatives.

He informed members that both Coleraine and Ballymoney Councils have agreed to fund this post and at present the Senior Environmental Health Officer post would not be advertised until the results of the structural review by BIS were agreed.  He pointed out that there were funds available in the Environmental Health Department budget for 2005/06 and 2006/07 for this post and Recommended that the appointment of a Home Accident Prevention Officer proceed.
In reply to Councillor McMullan, the DDS stated that this would be a three year fixed term contract.

After further discussion,


Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved,


“That Moyle District Council, along with Coleraine and Ballymoney Councils, 
would agree to fund the appointment of Home Accident Prevention Officer.”

Correspondence

The DDS stated that correspondence had been received regarding dog fouling on the sea front.  He informed members that the service was due to be reviewed as part of the best value process later this year.

After discussion, it was agreed that the DDS would respond to the correspondence regarding dog fouling in the area and that this problem would be reviewed under Best Value later in the year.

   After discussion,


Councillor Blaney proposed,

Seconded by Councillor Newcombe and resolved,


“That the Environmental Health Department’s Report be adopted.”




05/26:07
DEVELOPMENT MANAGER’S REPORT

The Development Manager’s Report, having been circulated, was taken as read.
Councillor McMullan welcomed the Community Relations Officer and Mr T Stewart of Vision Management and invited them to make their presentation to Council on the Good Relations Strategy.

Mr Stewart thanked Council and proceeded with his presentation.

Development of Good Relations Strategy
Mr Stewart stated that the stages of Consultation included a householder survey, community focus groups, stakeholder meetings and meetings with Political Parties.

He stated that information had been compiled regarding awareness of the CRO in the community and that 72.1% were aware of the CRO and 36.9% were aware of CRO events and referred members to a graph indicating the perception of how well the Council promoted good relations in which 12% thought very well, 28% thought could do as little better, 24% did not know and 36% thought could do much better.

Mr Stewart referred to a chart of the perception of how rate payers were treated by Council and pointed out that the majority felt that all rate payers were treated the same at 69%.
Mr Stewart referred to a graph containing information on perceived relationships between communities in the next five years.  He stated that the area where it was felt that there would be most improvement would be between Protestants and Catholics and the area where it was felt might worsen was Protestants and Ethnic Minorities.

A chart of views on cultural expression was then shown to members.  

Mr Stewart stated that 97.3% of people interviewed felt that expression of cultural traditions should be done in ways that are neither triumphalistic nor sectarian, 98.2% felt that understanding the history and culture of people from different ethnic, political and religious back-grounds is important.  He informed members that 45.0% of people felt that people or groups in Moyle area generally expressed their history or culture in ways that were not triumphalist or sectarian and 89.2% felt confident enough within their own community identity to engage with those from different ethnic, political and religious backgrounds. Mr Stewart stated that 92.8% thought that debate and dialogue between people of different ethnic, political and religious backgrounds was important. He informed members that 55.8% felt that Irish language and culture was important to them and 32.4% felt that Ulster Scots language and culture was important to them.  Finally Mr Stewart stated that 43.2% of people asked felt that neither Irish nor Ulster Scots language and culture was important to them and that 28.8% felt that other ethnic culture and traditions were important.
Mr Stewart referred to a graph of information on the public display of flags with figures on the free display of flags and on controlled duration, location and times for display.

Mr Stewart displayed a list of all Consultees for this exercise which included; the ancient Order of Hibernians, the Chief Executive – Moyle District Council, Community and Voluntary Groups, Community Relations Unit (OFDDFM), DUP Councillors, Householders, Independent Councillors, Loyal Orange Order, Moyle Community Safety Partnership, Moyle Youth Council, SDLP Councillors, Sinn Fein Councillors and Ulster Unionist Councillors.

Benefits of a Good Relations Strategy
Mr Stewart stated that the Good Relations Strategy was central to the Council’s strategic objectives; it demonstrated the civic leadership function of Council; it centralised good relations as an issue of importance; it addressed Council’s legislative requirement under Section 75 of the Northern Ireland Act 1998; it provided a context in which controversial issues could be addressed; it was linked to other Council strategies; and it would lead to the development of detailed action plans.

He informed members that the Moyle District Good Relations Strategy seeked to take account of the needs and demands of all communities, address divisions and diversity, act as a baseline and lever for attracting funding for other agencies and enhance the image of the District and encourage potential investment and tourism.

He stated that the Good Relations Strategy would develop our Shared Future and informed members that their Mission Statement was “To focus on good relations issues within the district in a constructive, enduring and cost beneficial manner”.  Mr Stewart informed members that the themes involved included, promoting good relations, enhancing civic leadership, supporting community engagement and celebrating cultural diversity.
Mr Stewart concluded his presentation and invited questions from members.

Councillor O Black referred to the RPA and stated that she thought that this would go against what this strategy was attempting.  She informed members that seven Councils would be of no benefit to community relations and stated that this would lead to less co-operation rather than more.

In reply, Mr Stewart stated that the implications of the RPA were unknown at present and that the focus must be to maximise the impact of the strategy in the term of its existence.

Councillor McMullan agreed and stated that it was too early to pre-empt what would come out of the RPA and that to concentrate on this would be to loose the essence of the strategy.

Councillor McShane stated that society was becoming more culturally diverse taking into consideration ethnic minorities and he asked how good relations would be promoted particularly in the light of the recent attack on the Portuguese woman in Ballycastle.

In reply, the CRO stated that there was no easy answer but that a number of measures could be put in place.  He informed members that the issue of racial diversity was to the fore with partnerships being formed with local groups and in sharing good practice.  He stated that Moyle, Coleraine and Ballymoney had created a welcome pack for migrant workers and that this included emergency numbers in 7/8 languages.
Councillor McShane stated that she had attended a conference regarding ethnic minorities and that she would provide a report for Council on this.

Councillor McMullan stated that he strongly deplored what happened to the Portuguese woman and pointed out that this was not wanted.
All members agreed with these comments.

After discussion, it was agreed that the CRO would contact the relations of the Portuguese Lady who had been attacked in Ballycastle.

Councillor McMullan stated that the onus was on firms to attempt to integrate migrant workers into society.

Councillor Newcombe stated that the NIHE had a part to play also and informed members that they tended to place minorities all together instead of spreading them out into the community.

In reply to Councillor McIlroy, Mr Stewart stated that it was proposed that the job description and title of the CRO would be changed within the strategy.

Councillor Blaney left the meeting at this point.

Councillor Graham enquired as to how the post of CRO had made an improvement to relations in the Moyle area.

In reply, the CRO stated that relationships were difficult to quantify but stated that as part of the audit there was now a base line indicator to measure against in years to come.

In reply to Councillor McShane, it was agreed that the CRO would look into the possibility of involving the Youth Council in the implementation of the Good Relations Strategy.

After discussion, it was agreed that the Good Relations Strategy would be adopted.

Councillor McMullan thanked Mr Stewart and the CRO for their presentation and asked the DM to continue with her report.

It was agreed that the CRO, being present, would give his part of the report first.

Community Relations Grant Applications 
The CRO stated that an application had been received from Bushmills Community Association for a Cross Border Exchange.
He informed members that the Community Association were working with the group from Donegal to develop intercommunity activities such as festivals and concerts and to promote good practice in community relations work.  He stated that the grant assistance would help to provide partly for the hosting of the group from Donegal.

The CRO stated that it should be noted that the Community Association had already received grant assistance to visit the Ramelton and Buncrana groups in Donegal over the Summer. However, it was recommended to approve this second application, as it would help to develop the relationship between the groups and further discussion on potential joint ventures and projects. 
After discussion, it was agreed that a Community Relations Grant would be permitted for the Bushmills Community Association.

Regional Conference

The CRO stated that he had been working with the Northern Regional Forum of CRO’s to plan and prepare for the Race and Culture conference planned for the 10th and 11th January 2006. He stated that the working group members included the Northern Regional Forum of CRO’s and were supported by Community Relations Unit and Racial Equality Unit (OFMDFM) NI Council for Ethnic Minorities (NICEM) and Community Relations Council (CRC). He informed members that a number of invitations had been sent to a wide range of public sector, voluntary and community groups. 

He stated that the January conference was called ‘Sharing Good Practice – Race, Equality and Diversity’ and each day of the conference had a distinct theme and target audience; Tuesday 10th January: ‘Developing the capacity of the business and statutory sectors to work within a diverse society’ and Wednesday 11th January: ‘Developing the capacity of the community, voluntary and education sectors to engage with a diverse society.’
The CRO stated that in preparation for the conference representatives from the forum visited Bradford City Council in order to gain an understanding of how this city had coped with diversity since the late Nineteenth Century. He stated that we were fortunate to have speakers from Bradford agreeing to attend the conference and to share their experiences with us.

He informed members that representatives from a wide range of local organisations would also be speaking/facilitating at the event, including South Tyrone Empowerment Programme (STEP), Ballymena Community Forum, Indian Community Centre, Race Equality Unit, Chinese Community Association, Travellers Movement NI, Northern Ireland Council for Ethnic Minorities (NICEM), Business in the Community, Community Relations Council (CRC), Ballymoney Resource Centre, Polish Welfare Association, Coleraine Multicultural Forum and Kilcranny House.

The CRO stated that each Council area had a quota of 28 places available for each day and it would be appreciated if Members could reply as soon as possible. 

He stated that it was also proposed that the “Welcome Pack” be launched on the first day of the Conference. The “Welcome Pack” had been designed to meet the needs of new citizens and migrant workers with emergency and general help line contact numbers and was a joint project between Moyle, Coleraine and Ballymoney Councils. 
The CRO stated that he would appreciate deciding upon a date for equality training dates and informed members that this would be a half day for 4 hours.

After discussion, it was agreed that the date for the Good Relations training for elected members would be Friday 13th January commencing at 9:30.

Councillor McMullan stated that it would be helpful to perform an audit of migrant workers with the Moyle area.

Councillor McCambridge supported these comments.
It was agreed that an audit of migrant workers be carried out for the area and that details of this would be brought back to Council.
Councillor McMullan thanked the CRO and asked the DM to continue with her report.

Corporate Plan 2005 – 2009
The DM stated that as discussed at the last meeting, Moyle District Council’s Corporate Plan is now 
complete apart from a few small details. She informed members that the final draft was attached for their information.
She stated that the senior management team had streamlined the system of connecting each department’s actions to the corporate objectives contained under each theme.

She pointed out that each department was completing a plan for their particular service which detailed all the actions which would be carried out from 2005-2009 and that the table on page 19 contained a sample of prioritised actions. She pointed out that it was still incomplete but it was anticipated that it would be completed within the next fortnight.

She informed members that the final draft of service plans would be brought to the next meeting for discussion.

In reply to Councillor McMullan, the DM stated that Special Needs facilities would probably be within a departmental plan.
After discussion, it was agreed that the DM would look into the facility for Special Needs in the Corporate Plan 2005-2009.

Core – Economic Development Partnership


The DM stated that following a meeting of Chief Executives of the North East a recommendation had been put forward to wind up the Economic Development partnership CORE in favour of growing and further developing the Interreg Partnership, ‘North East Partnership’

She stated that the rationale was outlined in the attached letter.
The DM recommended that Council agree the recommendation to develop the North East Partnership’s role with the region and ensure the phased transfer of CORE initiatives to the North East Partnership.
After discussion, this was agreed.

Shaping Our Future – Review of Regional Housing Growth Indicators

The DM stated that members would recall that earlier this year Council made a submission to the consultation on the Review of Regional Housing Growth Indicators. 

She stated that the Department of Regional Development had decided to hold a public examination of matters arising from the proposals and had invited Moyle District Council to participate. 

She informed members that Council should now decide if they wished to make further representation to the Department by participating in the examination. 
After discussion, it was agreed that Council would make no further contribution to the Shaping Our Future – Review of Regional Housing Growth Indicators,  Examination in Public.

Request – Christmas Tree

The DM stated that Mosside Community Development Association had requested that Council create an electrical connection for the villages Christmas tree lights.

She stated that this was a similar request to that of the Glenariff group last month and it was recommended that this be refused as Council would be setting a precedent.
Councillor Hartin stated that Community groups needed to be supported and that this should be looked at.  He informed members that this should be looked at as part of the Rates Estimates meeting.

Councillors McIlroy, Graham and McCambridge agreed with these comments.
After further discussion, it was agreed that the request from Mosside Community Development Association for Council to create an electrical connection for the villages Christmas tree lights could not be accommodated but that costs for this work would be investigated and brought back to Council for future reference.
Environmental Improvement Scheme Ann Street

The DM stated that the environmental improvement scheme agreed for Ann Street commenced on Sunday 6 November 2005 and was expected to finish by the end of March 2006.  She stated that the Meetings took place with local traders, DSD, DRD and the contractor before the work began and all parties were happy with what was proposed.  She informed members that existing footpaths would be removed on a Sunday and paving would be laid throughout the week.  She stated that this meant there was less plant and machinery in the main trading area of the town through the week thus keeping disruption to a minimum and that all shops would be trading as normal throughout the duration of the scheme.

The DM stated that footpaths along the right-hand side of the street, going towards the seafront, as far as Quay Road, were expected to be laid by the first week in December 2005 and that work would stop in the weeks leading up to Christmas and begin again the 2nd week in January 2006.

She stated that the DSD agreed to increase their contribution of the cost to allow Sunday working so the project would finish on schedule and reduced inconvenience to business and consumers.  The DM pointed out that the full cost of the scheme that included some minor work in the Diamond, replacement kerbs and paving, lighting, and resurfacing of the road was £334,000.  

She informed members that Council’s contribution to this scheme would be to replace existing and increase the amount of street furniture in the area.  
Councillor M Black stated that feedback from the traders was that they were happy with the situation and realised that this needed to be done.
After discussion, it was agreed to approve Council’s contribution to the Environmental Improvement Scheme for Ann Street, Ballycastle, to replace existing and increase the amount of street furniture in the area.

Ballycastle Business Development Association

The DM stated that BBDA held their AGM on Thursday 17 November.  She informed members that Berkeley White resigned as Chairman after holding the post for two years and Margaret Gault was voted in as the new Chairperson and it was proposed that Leo McIlroy stay as Vice Chair and Kerry McMullan and Margaret Craig would remain as Treasure and Secretary.
She informed members that the DM stated that it was agreed that another meeting would be held regarding progress on the setting up of a Town Partnership for Ballycastle.

After discussion, it was agreed that another meeting would be held regarding progress on the setting up of a Town Partnership for Ballycastle.

Bushmills THI Partnership

The DM stated that the THI Partnership held it’s AGM on Friday 14th October 2005 and a unanimous decision was made to re-elect the existing Board, office bearers and sub group.

She stated that permission from the Heritage Lottery Fund to begin the project was expected within the next few weeks and that the Partnership was unsuccessful attracting suitable applicants for the post of Project Officer, so the Board had decided to employ the services of a professional Architect who could also manage the administrative side of the project.  She informed members that other THI Projects such as Lisburn and Antrim had used this method of recruitment and a tender would be published in the usual media once permission to start the project was received.

The DM stated that the Trade Development Officer would like to clarify Councils role in supporting the Bushmills THI Project.  She stated that a service level agreement had been drawn up between the Partnership and the Council and that this in kind support was up to the value of £50,000 over the duration of the project.  She pointed out that additionally, the Council agreed to fund 25% of the revenue cost of the project that was estimated to be approximately £3,500 in the first year.  She stated that this would cover marketing, insurance, administration and general expenses generated by the project.  The DM stated that this was a five year project, and each year the revenue costs would be brought to Council for consideration when striking the Council rate.     
In reply to Councillor McCambridge the DM stated that the funding would be an estimated £3,500 and that this would be brought back year by year but that it was not expected to be any more in subsequent years.

Celtic European Festival of the Sea 2006

The DM stated that the T.E.O. was attending the steering group meetings for the Celtic European Festival of the Sea 2006 on behalf of the Moyle Area.  She informed members that the T.E.O. had submitted a funding application on behalf of Moyle Council and a number of community groups from the area in June this year and although a letter of offer has yet to be issued the Officer had been advised that funding would be available for a number of community group organised events.  This has allowed the Officer to arrange meetings with some groups to discuss the possibilities open to them.  She stated that funding had also been provisionally agreed for a number of council events, which included a fireworks display, sand sculpture workshops and a concert.

The DM stated that aside from the money allocated through the T.E.O. application the Moyle area would benefit from a number of activities which would be centrally funded it was envisaged that these would include a visit or a number of visits by Tall Ships, a touring theatre ship and marketing of the Festival including those activities held in Moyle.  

She informed members that as part of the central plans for the Festival the council had received a letter of request from the festival organisers to host a French Market from the 27 to the 29 May 2006.  She stated that this would involve the council providing a site, water, electricity and waste disposal for the market and that it was envisaged that the market would visit Ballycastle, Coleraine and Greencastle during the period of the Festival. She informed members that this market is a different organisation to that which has visited the Moyle Area this year.  
After discussion, it was agreed that Council would agree to host the French Market from the 27th to 29th May 2006 as part of the festival of the sea, providing a site, electricity, water and waste disposal.

Bann Valley Light Railway

The DM stated that Bann Valley Light Railway, owners of a portable light gauge railway which they operate as a portable tourist attraction for families at a charge had issued a letter of request to operate at the Seafront in Ballycastle on the 26 and 27 August, she informed members that they would agree to pay a fee of £50 per day to the council for this site.  
The DM stated that the T.E.O. would recommend this proposal as it would be another event which would compliment the local community group’s festival Ballycastle Fest which takes place the week before the Lammas Fair; it would also run alongside the Country Food Hall’s Gourmet Market.  She informed members that all these events and attractions help to add to the visitor experience for existing visitors to the area over the week and weekend prior to the Lammas Fair and help to attract new visitors to the area.  

After discussion, it was agreed to permit Bann Valley Light Railway to operate at the seafront area, Ballycastle on the 26th and 27th August 2006 for a fee of £50 per day.

Ballycastle filmmaking

The DM stated that key events on the programme were the making and screening of two short films and a documentary on the film workshop process run jointly between Spreading Wings and the Ballycastle Film Club.  

She informed members that the workshops drew on the expertise of Roy and Noel Spence, tried and tested filmmakers from Cumber, whose work over the last 50 years was shown in a documentary on BBC on 31st October last.  She stated that while the Spence Brothers led a workshop with adults mostly, although a few children also joined in, Harry Hamill, an award-winning filmmaker from Belfast led a group of young people in a similar process.

The DM stated that as well as the huge enjoyment for all concerned and the production of three new successful films, the workshops were supported by the Probation Board of Northern Ireland who allowed use of Ramoan House, and the Ramoan Church of Ireland Parish that offered use of the Quay Road Hall.  

She informed members that the Premiere night had been held in the Ferry Terminal with a capacity audience and that the films were well received, as was the follow-up discussion with the director/producers and the cast, hosted by independent filmmaker Vincent Kinnaird.

The DM stated that all the filmmakers spoke highly of their own experience in the workshops, expressing their admiration for the quality of location, cast and participation throughout the process.  She informed members that the plans for the development of a community cinema in Ballycastle were greatly encouraged.

She stated that the Spence Brothers workshop was funded by Spreading Wings.
Councillor Blaney stated that the youth club at Market Street had to pull out as the film makers were taking over.

In reply the DM stated that the premises were owned by Youth Links and that there were only two trustees remaining.  She informed members that there were negotiations ongoing to develop plans for a youth facility with a planned cinema.

In reply to Councillor Blaney, the DM stated that NAYA was using the facility but that this had to be abandoned due to lack of insurance.

In reply to Councillor Blaney, the DM stated that the Youth Worker was going to be placed at the Sea front and that it was hoped that this would be in place by 1st December.

Councillor McIlroy’s enquired as to why the board of directors for the Moyle Enterprise Company had not been meeting recently.
In reply the DM stated that she was not sure when the board had last met but that it tended to be quarterly meetings.

Councillor McIlroy stated that as a board member he had not attended a meeting for a long time.

After further discussion, it was agreed that the DM would discuss this matter with the Economic Development Manager.
After discussion,


Councillor Graham proposed,

Seconded by Councillor McIlroy and resolved,


“That the Development Manager’s report be adopted.”
Councillor McConaghy left the meeting at this point.
05/26:08

REVIEW OF PUBLIC ADMINISTRATION
The Clerk stated that this was put on the agenda in order to get copies of the statements from RPA, Nilga, Secretary of State and Lord Rooker.

Councillor M Black asked that this item be put onto the agenda for the next meeting.

This was agreed.
05/26:09
CHARITY FOOTBALL MATCH FOR CHILDREN IN NEED
(Requested by Councillor McAllister)
Councillor McAllister was not in attendance.
05/26:10
TELEVISION RECEPTION IN THE MOYLE AREA
(Requested by Councillor Blaney)
Councillor Blaney stated that the Television reception in the Moyle area was not up to standard.  He informed members that it had been promised that this would be enhanced but that this had not been the case. He stated that local people had been told that they would receive RTE free of charge but that this had not happened.
After discussion, it was agreed that a letter would be written to the minister regarding the TV reception in the Moyle area for BBC and RTE.
05/26:11
facilities for the citizens advice bureau

(Requested by Councillor McShane)
Councillor McShane stated that the current facilities for the Citizens Advice Bureau in the Council were not adequate.  She informed members that it was felt that the post room was not a suitable place to meet clients and enquired if there was any possibility of an alternative venue, possibly the Mayor’s parlour.
Councillor McCambridge agreed and stated that the post room should only be used for opening post.  She asked that the Thursday morning planning clinic be permitted to use the Mayor’s parlour.
After discussion, it was agreed that the Citizen’s Advice Bureau and the Thursday morning Planning Clinic would be permitted to use the Mayor’s Parlour for their sessions as long as there were no official functions on and that the post room would be held as a reserve for these.
05/26:12
disabled car parking space in castle street, ballycastle

(Requested by Councillor McShane)

Councillor McShane stated that she appreciated that there had been a disabled space 
provided outside the First Trust, Ballycastle but that it was felt that this was not enough.  
She suggested that Council contact Roads Service to request that further spaces be 
provided, perhaps in the Castle Street area of the town.


Councillor M Black stated that this issue had been discussed at the Retail Environment 
Group.


After further discussion, it was agreed that the Retail Environment Group request the 
Roads Service to hold a site meeting in Ballycastle to agree another site for disabled 
parking.
05/26:13
HERCEPTIN, THE BREAST CANCER DRUG

(Requested by Councillor McKeegan)

Councillor McKeegan stated that she welcomed the minister’s decision to give 
Herceptin in the early stages of Breast Cancer but informed members that there was an 
absence of funding and that she would question how widely this was being received. 
She also stated that there was a substantial waiting time to receive drugs for the 
treatment of MS.


After discussion,



Councillor McKeegan proposed,



Seconded by Councillor Newcombe and resolved,



“That a letter be sent to Minister Woodward requesting that more funding 



be made available for all special prescriptions such as Herceptin and Beta 



Interferon for the treatment of MS.”

05/26:14
CONFERENCES, COURSES

There were no conferences and courses.
05/26:15 
Notices of Applications under the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 and Betting, Gaming, Lotteries and Amusements (NI) Order 1985


There were no Notices of Applications Under the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 and Betting, Gaming, Lotteries and Amusements (NI) Order 1985.
05/26:16
Sealing of Documents


There were no documents to seal and sign.
05/26:17
Correspondence

Department for Social Development, Liquor Licensing – The Way Forward. 
Government proposals to Reform Liquor Licensing Law in Northern Ireland, 
Consultation Document, October 2005.

After discussion, it was agreed to invite the local vintners to a meeting to discuss the 
new liquor licensing laws and in the meantime that they would be asked for their 
comments on this.


Councillor O Black and M Black left the meeting at this point.


Letter dated 18 November 2005 from Driver and Vehicle Licensing Northern Ireland, 
Road Transport Licensing Division, regarding a new town service in Ballycastle.
After discussion, it was agreed that Council’s positive comments on the new Ballycastle Town Service would be forwarded to Translink.
Letter dated 24 November 2005 from Craft Connections, Ballycastle, requesting that Council consider giving a donation to their free Santa on 3rd and 17th of December 2005.
After discussion, it was agreed that Council could not accommodate the request from Craft Connections for funding to aid with their free Santa.

Councillor McShane left the meeting at this point.
Councillor McMullan stated that the Planning fees were now displayed at the front of the building for reference purposes.
The meeting concluded at 11:00pm

……………………………………………………..

CHAIRMAN

……………………………………………………..

CLERK & CHIEF EXECUTIVE
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